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Phoenix, Arizona – As schools across Arizona begin the new academic year, State
Superintendent of Public Instruction Tom Horne is calling on parents to actively review
classroom materials and be aware of their rights when it comes to their children’s education.

The message follows a recent decision by the U.S. Supreme Court affirming that parents
have a constitutionally protected right to remove their children from lessons that conflict
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with their religious beliefs. Horne pointed to the ruling as a vital tool for families who may
have concerns about topics being taught in public schools.

“The U.S. Supreme Court recently ruled that parents have the Constitutionally protected
right to opt their children out of classes when their religious beliefs conflict with course
material,” Horne said in a public statement.

He criticised what he described as “social indoctrination” in schools, urging that education
remain focused on core academic subjects such as reading, writing, math, science, history,
and the arts. Horne’s comments reflect ongoing debates nationwide about classroom
content and the role of parental involvement in public education.

Citing a recent incident in a Tucson-area school, Horne mentioned a case where a teacher
allegedly introduced controversial material related to religion and gender identity. The
teacher involved reportedly retired after the incident, and the school district closed the
matter. Horne used the case as an example of the kind of instruction that, in his view,
deviates from academic priorities and could infringe on students’ or families’ values.

The Arizona Department of Education has established a reporting system known as the
Empower Hotline. It allows parents, educators, and community members to raise concerns
about instructional content that may be seen as inappropriate or unrelated to academic
standards.

“We want to ensure students are learning the fundamentals, not being drawn into political or
ideological debates in the classroom,” Horne added.

His office has made it clear that while schools are responsible for educating children,
parents retain the right to influence what their children are taught, particularly when sensitive
topics intersect with personal beliefs.

The renewed emphasis on parental rights in education aligns with broader national
discussions around curriculum transparency, particularly when it comes to subjects such as
race, gender identity, and religion. While school districts maintain their guidelines, the
Supreme Court’s ruling gives parents stronger legal standing to intervene when they believe
instruction conflicts with their values.

Arizona schools have not announced any statewide policy changes in response to the
ruling, but Horne’s office has pledged to keep parents informed of their rights and



encouraged local involvement in school oversight.


